

Seniors Suffering

Seniors and Older Americans Are Especially Vulnerable to Skyrocketing Costs and Abusive Insurance Company Practices Under the Current Health Care System

Key points

- The percent of large employers offering health insurance to retirees has declined by more than half during the last 20 years.¹
- Insurance companies in some areas charge customers 11 times more based on age.²
- Forty-one states do not even limit the amount insurance companies can charge based on age in the individual market.³
- Insurance company profiteering in the Medicare Advantage program raises premiums for a couple in traditional Medicare by up to \$90 per year.⁴

Introduction

Seniors and older Americans aged 55 to 64 face unique and often daunting challenges in finding affordable, high-quality heath care. Their costs tend to be higher than the rest of the country, they are more likely to have chronic conditions, and they are more likely to be denied care when they get sick.

They also have to deal with insurance companies charging older Americans substantially more for the same coverage—sometimes as much as 11 times more. Once seniors are eligible for Medicare, these same companies engage in a form of profiteering that results in higher profits for them, but higher premiums for many seniors in Medicare.

Health reform would alleviate these problems by reining in costs for seniors, creating greater stability and security, and ending abusive insurance company practices.

Insurance companies charge older Americans more

Older Americans pay more for the same coverage that younger people get when private insurers engage in an insurance industry practice called "age rating." Age rating is simply the practice of charging older Americans more based on their age. Insurance companies in some areas charge customers 11 times more based on age.5 And 41 states do not even limit the amount that insurance companies can charge based on age in the individual market.⁶

In 2006, older adults aged 50 to 64 with at least one chronic condition spent \$7,377 on health care, compared to just \$4,951 for their younger counterparts.⁷ According to the American Association of Retired Persons, nearly 30 percent of adults ages 50 to 64 spent at least 10 percent of their disposable income on health care in 2005, compared to 16 percent of those ages 18 to 49.8

Older Americans are the fastest-growing uninsured population

Retirees have a harder time getting employer-based coverage than other populations. The percentage of employers offering care to retirees has been declining swiftly for years, and many of those employers who do continue to offer care are cutting down on benefits.

The percent of large employers that offer employees health insurance and offer retiree health insurance has declined by more than half over the past two decades—from 66 percent in 1988, to 29 percent in 2009.9 And those that do receive insurance from their employer may have to pay more. The median monthly contribution for retirees ages 55 to 63 who receive health care from their former employer quadrupled from \$25 in 1994 to \$111 in 2004. 10 Individuals 50 to 64 have on average \$2,000 in credit card debt from medical needs.11

Access to health coverage through employers or the individual market is still out of reach for some seniors who are not yet old enough to qualify for Medicare, which means they have to go without health insurance altogether. In fact, AARP reported that adults ages 50 to 64 were the fastest-growing group of uninsured. There was a 36 percent increase in the number of older Americans without insurance from 2000 to 2009. 12 There were 7.1 million uninsured people aged 50 to 64 in 2007. And the AARP estimates that more than 8 million people in this age group will be uninsured by 2015.¹³

Percentage of large U.S. firms offering retiree coverage declining Among all large firms (200 or more workers) offering health benefits to active workers, percentage of firms offering retiree health benefits, 1988-2009

*Tests found no statistical difference from estimate for the previous year shown (p<.05). No statistical tests are conducted for years prior to 1999. Source: Kaiser/HRET Survey of Employer-Sponsored Health Benefits, 1999-2009; KPMG Survey of Employer-Sponsored Health Benefits, 1991, 1993, 1995, 1998; The Health Insurance Association of America (HIAA), 1988.

Older Americans face higher costs

Those who retire from their job before they are eligible for Medicare and do not have employer coverage have to turn to the private individual insurance market. The individual market is generally much more expensive than employer coverage. Adults ages 50 to 64 who bought insurance on the individual market in 2005 spent three times more on premiums than their counterparts who received insurance through their employer. 14 The average annual premium for older adults in the individual market was more than double the average annual premium across the entire nonelderly population. 15

These higher health care costs have led many older Americans to delay their retirement. According to the Urban Institute, older men who expect to have higher health care costs for either themselves or their spouses after they reach 65 work 13 months longer, on average, than men who expect to have low health costs. The difference was 12 months for women. 16

Number of uninsured seniors and older Americans rising In millions 8+ 7.1 5.2 2000 2009 2015 (projected)

Source: AARP Public Policy Institute

Insurance companies deny coverage more for older people

Insurance companies are more likely to deny older Americans coverage in the individual market on the basis of "pre-existing conditions" because seniors are more likely to have at least one chronic condition. ¹⁷ Denial rates increase with age; according to insurance industry statistics, insurance companies in 2006 denied coverage to 17.4 percent of individuals age 50 to 54 who sought coverage in the individual market; 22.3 percent of individuals age 55 to 59; and 28.7 percent of individuals age 60 to 64. These rates were higher than rates in any other age group. 18 Moreover, the Kaiser Family Foundation found that denial rates were three times higher for those in the nongroup market ages 60 to 64 than for those ages 35 to 39.19

Even when older Americans are able to find coverage, insurance companies can attach an elimination rider" to their policies, which is a clause stating that the insurance company does" not have to cover any claim related to a pre-existing condition. These clauses are permitted in 37 states and the District of Columbia. 20 Older Americans with "elimination riders" on their policies can still face exorbitant out-of-pocket health care expenses. And roughly 10 percent of all policies offered to older adults in 2006 included an elimination rider.

Coverage denial rates higher for seniors and older Americans Americans denied coverage in 2006, by percentage, Age of applicant

Source: America's Health Insurance Plans

Insurance companies profiteer through Medicare Advantage

Older Americans are still vulnerable to abusive insurance industry practices even after they are eligible for Medicare due to insurance industry profiteering through the Medicare Advantage program—a practice that results in higher premiums for many seniors without improving the quality of care.

Medicare Advantage is a part of the larger Medicare program that allows beneficiaries to receive services from private insurance plans. These private insurance plans are partially funded by taxpayer money in the form of subsidies from the federal government. Medicare pays private insurers in the Medicare Advantage program 14 percent more on average than what it pays through its traditional fee for service program.

These overpayments do not result in better care, but they do provide some extra benefits to their enrollees. Yet they do so at the expense of seniors enrolled in traditional Medicare.²¹ In fact, according to a report from the Department of Health and Human Services, "a typical couple in traditional Medicare will pay on average nearly \$90 more next year to subsidize private insurance companies that do not provide their Medicare benefits."22

Medicare Advantage overpayments also threaten to be a fatal drain on Medicare's fiscal health. The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services estimate that insurance company overpayments through Medicare Advantage will push the Medicare Trust Fund into bankruptcy 17 months earlier than if the overpayments did not exist.²³

Seniors enrolled in Medicare Advantage are at a greater risk of seeing their out-of-pocket costs skyrocket than if they were enrolled in a traditional Medicare plan—particularly when they get sick.

The Medicare Payment Advisory Commission raised concerns in its 2004 report to Congress about the increased cost sharing to seniors in Medicare Advantage for dialysis, chemotherapy, inpatient, and other services. The report stated, "Although evidence differs across types of services, our analysis points to the provision of Part B-covered drugs (including chemotherapy) as one in which a number of plans use cost sharing like that in FFS [fee for service] Medicare while requiring relatively lower cost sharing for physician visits."24 The Kaiser Family Foundation's Patricia Neuman echoed this point in her testimony to Congress in June 2007. She said that seniors with inpatient and post-acute needs could pay more under Medicare Advantage than traditional plans even if the Medicare Advantage plan had out-of-pocket spending limits.²⁵

Beneficiaries under one Medicare Advantage plan risk having to pay for the entire cost of care if they fail to find out ahead of time if the service being provided is covered. According to a Government Accountability Office examination of the Medicare Advantage private fee for service plan, "if beneficiaries or their providers did not contact their PFFS plans before obtaining a service to make sure it would be covered, beneficiaries unexpectedly may have had to pay for the entire cost of the service if coverage was later denied by their plan."26

Insurance companies have been cited for violations in marketing to seniors

Federal and state governments have repeatedly cited the same insurance companies receiving taxpayer subsidies through Medicare Advantage for violations against seniors.

Examples include:

- WellCare agreed to pay \$90 million in May 2009 to settle U.S. and Florida claims that it artificially boosted profits for three years by shortchanging \$40 million from the Florida Agency for Health Care Administration and the Florida Healthy Kids Corporation.²⁷
- The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services banned WellPoint from adding new seniors to its Medicare programs, citing a "sharp" increase in consumer complaints.²⁸ In the letter to WellPoint, CMS officials said, "WellPoint's conduct poses a serious threat to the health and safety of both its prospective and current Medicare beneficiaries." In September, WellPoint announced the Medicare sanctions had been lifted.²⁹
- Humana agreed to pay the Wisconsin Office of the Commissioner of Insurance \$750,000 in 2008 to settle allegations that some of the agents selling Medicare Advantage and Medicare prescription drug plans in the state were unlicensed.³⁰
- The Oklahoma Insurance Commissioner announced in 2007 that Humana paid a \$500,000 fine for using unlicensed agents to sell Medicare Advantage and prescription drug plans to seniors in Oklahoma.31
- The Illinois Department of Financial and Professional Regulation ordered Humana to pay a \$500,000 settlement in 2008 due to complaints that Illinois citizens were being intentionally and unnecessarily enrolled in more expensive plans.³²
- Medicare fined Coventry \$264,000 and Humana \$75,000 in 2007 for improper marketing practices to the elderly and disabled.³³

Conclusion: Health reform will help older Americans

Health care reform will help America's older and senior population by reining in skyrocketing costs, providing them with more stability and security, and ending abusive insurance industry practices. It will prevent insurance companies from denying coverage because of pre-existing conditions that often affect older Americans. It will curtail insurance companies' ability to charge people more simply because of their age. And it will provide quality, affordable choices to people who do not have employer coverage or who cannot afford to purchase insurance on their own.

Proposals before Congress seek to remove insurance company subsidies to shore up Medicare's long-term solvency, measures that could generate up to \$149 billion in savings over 10 years.³⁴ The CBO has estimated that Medicare Advantage plans' extra benefits will shrink, but not disappear, and current enrollees are likely to remain with their plans. AARP has endorsed these measures because the current system is "unfair to the majority of beneficiaries who participate in the traditional program."35 The reforms being considered by Congress would also close the "donut hole" in prescription drug coverage that leaves many seniors to pay for their prescriptions on their own. It will eliminate co-payments and deductibles for preventative services in Medicare, including mammograms, colonoscopies, other cancer screenings, and screenings for diabetes.

These measures taken together will provide relief to older Americans who for too long have been at the mercy of skyrocketing costs and abusive insurance industry practices.

Endnotes

- 1 Kaiser Family Foundation, Employer Health Benefits 2009 Annual Survey; available at http://ehbs.kff.org/pdf/2009/7936.pdf
- 2 Len Nichols, "Health Reform: Phasing Out Age Rating." The New Health Dialogue Blog, New America Foundation, September 2, 2009, available at http://www newamerica.net/blog/new-health-dialogue/2009/health-reform-phasing-outage-rating-14315
- 3 Julie Appleby, "Health Insurance: How Much More Should Older People Pay?" Kaiser Health News, August 31, 2009, available at http://www.kaiserhealthnews. org/Stories/2009/August/31/age-rating.aspx
- 4 Health Insurance Reform & Seniors, healthreform.gov; available at http://www. healthreform.gov/reports/medicare/medicare.pdf
- 5 Nichols, "Health Reform: Phasing Out Age Rating."
- 6 Appleby, "Health Insurance: How Much More Should Older People Pay?"
- 7 Jessica Vistnes and others, "Near-Elderly Adults, Ages 55-64 Health Insurance Coverage, Cost, and Access," Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, May 2009, available at http://www.ahrq.gov/data/meps/mepsneareld/nearelderly.
- 8 AARP Public Policy Institute, "Health Care Reform: What's at Stake for 50- to 64-Year-Olds," available at http://assets.aarp.org/rgcenter/health/i24_hcr.pdf
- 9 Kaiser Family Foundation, "Employer Health Benefits 2009 Annual Survey."
- 10 Richard W. Johnson, "What Happens to Health Benefits After Retirement," Center for Retirement Research at Boston College, February 2007, available at http:// www.urban.org/UploadedPDF/1001053_Health_Benefits.pdf
- 11 Nancy Trejos, "Seniors Leaning on Credit," The Washington Post, August 30, 2009, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/08/28/AR2009082804084.html?sid=ST2009082902095
- 12 AARP, "Health Insurance Crisis is Hitting 50-64 Age Group Hard" available at http://www.aarp.org/states/de/advocacy/articles/health_insurance_crisis_is_ hitting_50-64_age_group_hard.html (last accessed September 25, 2009).
- 13 AARP Policy Institute Fact Sheet, available at http://assets.aarp.org/rgcenter/ health/fs hcr.pdf
- 14 AARP Public Policy Institute, "Health Care Reform: What's at Stake for 50- to
- 15 Gretchen Jacobson and others, "Health Insurance Coverage for Older Adults: Implications of a Medicare Buy-In," Kaiser Family Foundation, available at http:// www.kff.org/healthreform/upload/7904.pdf
- 16 Richard W. Johnson and others, "Older Americans' Economic Security", Urban Institute, May 2008, available at http://www.urban.org/UploadedPDF/411668_ delay retirement.pdf
- 17 Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, May 2009, available at http://www. ahrq.gov/data/meps/mepsneareld/nearelderly.pdf
- 18 AHIP Research, "Individual Health Insurance 2006-2007: A Comprehensive Survey of Premiums, Availability, and Benefits," December 2007, available at http:// www.ahipresearch.org/pdfs/Individual_Market_Survey_December_2007.pdf
- 19 Jacobson and others, "Health Insurance Coverage for Older Adults: Implications of a Medicare Buy-In."

- 20 Families USA, "Empty Promise: Searching for Health Insurance in an Unfair Market," August 2008, available at http://www.familiesusa.org/assets/pdfs/playfair-empty-promise-1.pdf
- 21 MedPac, Chapter 3, Medicare Advantage, March 2009, available at http://www. medpac.gov/chapters/Mar09_Ch03.pdf; Center for Budget and Policy Priorities, "Curbing Medicare Advantage Overpayments Would Strengthen Medicare," December 2007, available at http://www.cbpp.org/files/12-5-07health.pdf.
- 22 Health Insurance Reform & Seniors, healthreform.gov, available at http://www. healthreform.gov/reports/medicare/medicare.pdf
- 23 Ibid.
- 24 Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to Congress: Benefit Design and Cost Sharing in Medicare Advantage Plans," December 2004, available at http://www.medpac.gov/publications/congressional_reports/Dec04_CostSharina.pdf
- 25 Patricia Neuman, "Key Issues and Implications for Beneficiaries" Testimony to the House Budget Committee, June 28, 2007, available at http://budget.house.gov/ hearings/2007/06.28neuman_testimony.pdf
- 26 United States Government Accountability Office, "Medicare Advantage: Characteristics, Financial Risks, and Disenrollment Rates of Beneficiaries in Private Fee-For-Service Plans," December 2008, available at http://www.gao.gov/new. items/d0925.pdf
- 27 Richard Mullins, "WellCare Chief Plans to Resign" Tampa Tribune, June 30, 2009, available at http://www2.tbo.com/content/2009/jun/30/sp-wellcare-chiefplans-to-resign/
- 28 Lisa LaMotta, "U.S. Sanctions WellPoint," Forbes, January 13, 2009, available at http://www.forbes.com/2009/01/13/wellpoint-cms-medicare-markets-equitycx_lal_0113markets29.html
- 29 The Wall Street Journal, "WellPoint: Sanctions on Co's Medicare Marketing Lifted," available at http://online.wsj.com/article/BT-CO-20090909-715882.html.
- 30 Patrick Marley and Guy Bolton, "Humana Pays State to Settle Medicare-Related Allegations," Milwaukee-Wisconsin Journal Sentinel, September 10, 2008, available at http://www.jsonline.com/business/32549839.html.
- 31 Business First of Louisville, "Humana pays \$500,000 Fine to Oklahoma," August 27, 2007, available at http://louisville.bizjournals.com/louisville/stories/2007/08/27/daily9.html.
- 32 Illinois Department of Financial and Professional Regulation, "Unauthorized Medicare Prescription Coverage Sold by Humana Insurance Company," January 16, 2008, available at http://www.idfpr.com/newsrls/01162008UnauthorizedMe dicarePrescriptionCoverageRelease.asp
- 33 The Daily Record, "Coventry Health Care Inc. and Humana Inc. Fined by Medicare," September 25, 2007, available at http://findarticles.com/p/articles/ mi_qn4183/is_20070925/ai_n20519468/?tag=content;col1
- 34 Edwin Park, "Informing the Debate about Curbing Medicare Advantage Overpayments," (Washington: Center for Budget and Policy Priorities, July 2007) available at http://www.cbpp.org/cms/index.cfm?fa=view&id=513
- 35 The New York Times, "Medicare Scare-Mongering," September 26, 2009, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2009/09/27/opinion/27sun1.html/; AARP report, "Impact of the Medicare Advantage Payment System on Medicare Beneficiaries," October 8, 2007, available at http://app.mx3.americanprogressaction.org/e/er.aspx?s=785&lid=29333&elq=89b815d661bd411bace8c0751d956c

The Center for American Progress is a nonpartisan research and educational institute dedicated to promoting a strong, just and free America that ensures opportunity for all. We believe that Americans are bound together by a common commitment to these values and we aspire to ensure that our national policies reflect these values. We work to find progressive and pragmatic solutions to significant domestic and international problems and develop policy proposals that foster a government that is "of the people, by the people, and for the people."

